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USDA to Open Signup March 16 for 
Conservation Reserve Program 
Grasslands
Tolland, CT – Farmers and ranchers may apply to enroll grasslands 
in the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Grasslands signup 
beginning March 16. The signup runs through May 15. 

“Through this CRP Grasslands signup, farmers can protect 
grasslands and pastures while maintaining the land as working 
grazing lands,” said State Executive Director Clark J. Chapin. “The 
program emphasizes support for grazing operations and plant and 
animal biodiversity, while protecting land under the greatest threat of 
conversion or development.”

Through CRP Grasslands, participants retain the right to conduct 
common grazing practices, such as haying, mowing or harvesting 
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seed from the enrolled land. Timing of some activities may be 
restricted by the primary nesting season of birds.

Participants will receive an annual rental payment and may receive 
up to 50 percent cost-share for establishing approved conservation 
practices. The duration of the CRP contract is either 10 or 15 years. 
FSA will rank applications using a number of factors including 
existence of expiring CRP land, threat of conversion or development, 
existing grassland, and predominance of native species cover, and 
cost.

The 2018 Farm Bill set aside 2 million acres for CRP Grassland 
enrollment. CRP is one of the largest conservation programs at 
USDA. CRP marks its 35-year anniversary in 2020 with 22 million 
acres currently enrolled.

For more information or to enroll in CRP Grasslands, contact your 
local FSA county office or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. To locate your local 
FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator.

Save Time – Make an Appointment with 
FSA
Producers are encouraged to call their local FSA office to schedule 
an appointment to ensure maximum use of their time and to make 
sure FSA staff is available to tend to their important business needs. 
Please call your local FSA office ahead of your visit to set an 
appointment and to discuss any records or documentation that might 
be needed during your appointment. To find your local FSA office, 
visit: http://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app.

USDA Opens Signup March 23 for Added Causes of Loss 
Under WHIP+ and Announces Disaster Assistance for Sugar 
Beet Producers
USDA announced additional disaster assistance available to agricultural producers, including 
producers impacted by drought and excess moisture as well as sugar beet growers. Through WHIP+, 
USDA is helping producers recover from losses related to 2018 and 2019 natural disasters.

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will open signup on March 23 for producers to apply for eligible 
losses of drought (D3 or above) and excess moisture. USDA is also entering into agreements with six 
sugar beet processing cooperatives to distribute $285 million to grower members of those 
cooperatives who experienced loss. 

In June 2019, more than $3 billion was made available through a disaster relief package passed by 
Congress and signed by President Trump.  In December 2019, Congress passed, and President 



Trump signed the Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020 that provides an additional $1.5 
billion for the continuation of disaster assistance program delivery.

WHIP+ New Qualifying Disaster Events

The bill added excessive moisture and D3 and D4 drought as qualifying losses for WHIP+ assistance.

Beginning March 23, producers who suffered either of these types of loss in 2018 and/or 2019 can 
apply for WHIP+ assistance at their local FSA office. For drought, a producer is eligible if any area of 
the county in which the loss occurred was rated D3 (Extreme Drought) or higher on the U.S. Drought 
Monitor during calendar years 2018 or 2019.

 WHIP+ Sugar Beet Loss Assistance

As also directed in the bill, USDA will provide $285 million through sugar beet processing cooperatives 
to compensate grower members for sugar beet crop losses in 2018 and 2019. Details will be finalized 
in agreements between USDA and participating sugar beet processing cooperatives. Sugar beet 
producers who are members of these cooperatives and experienced losses may contact their 
cooperative for more information about how this sugar beet crop assistance will be administered.

WHIP+ for Quality Loss 

In addition, producers have reported widespread crop quality loss from eligible disaster events that 
results in price deductions or penalties when marketing the damaged crops. The Appropriations bill 
expands WHIP+ to include assistance for crop quality loss. FSA is gathering data and input from 
producers and stakeholders regarding the extent and types of quality loss nationwide.

Eligibility

To be eligible for WHIP+, producers must have suffered losses of certain crops, trees, bushes, or 
vines in counties with a Presidential Emergency Disaster Declaration or a Secretarial Disaster 
Designation (primary counties only) for the following named natural disaster events; hurricanes, floods, 
tornadoes, typhoons, volcanic activity, snowstorms, wildfires, and now excessive moisture that 
occurred in 2018 or 2019. Also, losses located in a county not designated by the Secretary as a 
primary county may be eligible if the producer provides documentation showing that the loss was due 
to a qualifying natural disaster event.

For drought, counties having a D3 or D4 Drought Monitor classification in any portion of the county 
anytime during calendar year 2018 or 2019 will also be eligible.

A list of counties that received qualifying hurricane declarations and designations is available 
at farmers.gov/recover/whip-plus. The U.S. Drought Monitor is available at 
https://droughtmonitor.unl.edu/.

Because livestock losses are covered by other disaster recovery programs offered through FSA, these 
losses are not eligible for WHIP+.

USDA Announces Updates for Honeybee Producers
The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced updates to the 
Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP). These 
updates include changes required by the 2018 Farm Bill as well as discretionary changes intended to 



improve the administration of the program and clarify existing program requirements. ELAP was 
previously administered based on FSA’s fiscal year but will now run according to the calendar year. 
Producers are still required to submit an application for payment within 30 calendar days of the end of 
the program year. This is not a policy change but will affect the deadline. The signup deadline for 
calendar year 2020 losses is January 30, 2021.

Starting in 2020, producers will have 15 days from when the loss is first apparent, instead of 30 days, 
to file a honeybee notice of loss. This change provides consistency between ELAP and the 
Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program, which also has a 15-day notice of loss period for 
honey. For other covered losses, including livestock feed, grazing and farm-raised fish losses, the 
notice of loss deadline for ELAP will remain 30 days from when the loss is first apparent to the 
producer.

Program participants who were paid for the loss of a honeybee colony or hive in either or both of the 
previous two years will be required to provide additional documentation to substantiate how current 
year inventory was acquired.

If the honeybee colony loss incurred was because of Colony Collapse Disorder, program participants 
must provide a producer certification that the loss was a direct result of at least three of the five 
symptoms of Colony Collapse Disorder, which include:

• the loss of live queen and/or drone bee populations inside the hives;
• rapid decline of adult worker bee population outside the hives, leaving brood poorly or 

completely unattended;
• absence of dead adult bees inside the hive and outside the entrance of the hive;
• absence of robbing collapsed colonies; and
• at the time of collapse, varroa mite and Nosema populations are not at levels known to cause 

economic injury or population decline.

For honeybees, ELAP covers colony losses, honeybee hive losses (the physical structure) and 
honeybee feed losses in instances where the colony, hive or feed has been destroyed by a natural 
disaster or, in the case of colony losses, because of Colony Collapse Disorder. Colony losses must be 
in excess of normal mortality.

ELAP also provides emergency assistance to eligible producers of livestock and farm-raised fish 
including for feed and grazing losses. It covers losses because of eligible adverse weather or loss 
conditions, including blizzards and wildfires on federally managed lands. ELAP also covers losses 
resulting from the cost of transporting water to livestock due to an eligible drought.

For more information on ELAP visit https://www.farmers.gov/recoveror contact your FSA County 
Office. To locate your local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator.

Farm Service Agency Expands Payment Options
The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) expanded its payment 
options to now accept debit cards and Automated Clearing House (ACH) debit. These paperless 
payment options enable FSA customers to pay farm loan payments, measurement service fees, farm 
program debt repayments and administrative service fees, as well as to purchase aerial maps.



Previously, only cash, check, money orders and wires were accepted. By using debit cards and ACH 
debit, transactions are securely processed from the customer’s financial institution through Pay.gov, 
the U.S. Treasury’s online payment hub. 

While traditional collection methods like cash and paper checks will continue, offering the new 
alternatives will improve effectiveness and convenience to customers while being more cost effective.

This marks the beginning of a multi-phased roll-out of new payment options for USDA customers. 
Ultimately, payment option flexibility will be extended to allow farmers and producers to use debit 
cards and ACH debit payments to make payments for all FSA programs, including farm storage facility 
loan repayments, farm loan facility fees, marketing assistance loan repayments, Dairy Margin 
Coverage (DMC) administrative fees and premiums and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program (NAP) fees.

 To learn more, contact your FSA county office, visit farmers.gov.

Youth Loans
The Farm Service Agency makes loans to youth to establish and operate agricultural income-
producing projects in connection with 4-H clubs, FFA and other agricultural groups. Projects must be 
planned and operated with the help of the organization advisor, produce sufficient income to repay the 
loan and provide the youth with practical business and educational experience. The maximum loan 
amount is $5,000.

Youth Loan Eligibility Requirements:

• Be a citizen of the United States (which includes Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands, Guam, 
American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands) or a legal resident alien

• Be 10 years to 20 years of age.
• Comply with FSA’s general eligibility requirements.
• Be unable to get a loan from other sources.
• Conduct a modest income-producing project in a supervised program of work as outlined above
• Demonstrate capability of planning, managing and operating the project under guidance and 

assistance from a project advisor. The project supervisor must recommend the youth loan 
applicant, along with providing adequate supervision.

Stop by the county office for help preparing and processing the application forms.

Sign in/Sign up!
Farmers, ranchers and agricultural producers have new online options to access U.S. Department of 
Agriculture (USDA) programs. Through USDA’s new streamlined process, producers doing business 
as an individual can now register, track and manage their applications for the Market Facilitation 
Program (MFP) on the secure and convenient  www.farmers.gov. Producers doing business as an 
individual first need to sign up for the Level 2 eAuthentication access. Currently USDA eAuthentication 
does not have the mechanism to issue accounts to businesses, corporations, other entities or for 
anyone acting on behalf of another individual or entity.

• Step 1: Create and online account at www.eauth.usda.gov



• Step 2: Complete identity verification by either using the online self-service identity verification 
method or by completing the identity verification in-person at your USDA Service Center.

• Step 3: You’re enrolled
• Step 4:  Contact your local USDA Service Center to have your new Level 2 account linked with 

your USDA customer record
• Step 5:  You’re ready to Log In

Or go to your local USDA Service Center and our supportive staff will help you sign up for Level 2`
Access right in the office! They will get you online so you can create an online account at 
https://www.farmers.gov/sign-in. You’ll complete identity verification right on the spot. You’re enrolled! 
Users with a secure Level 2 eAuthentication ID linked to their USDA customer record can apply for 
select USDA programs, view and print farm maps and farm records data. Enrolling is easy! Visit 
farmers.gov/sign-in to learn more.

To locate a service center near you or use online services not requiring eAuthentication access, visit 
www.farmers.gov. For technical assistance, call the eAuthentication help desk at 1-800-457-3642.

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users).


